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Dear Sirs/Mesdames: 
 
Re:  Comments on Proposed NI 51-103 Ongoing Governance and Disclosure 

Requirements for Venture Issuers and Proposed Amendments to NI 51-102 
Continuous Disclosure Obligations  

 
We are making this submission in response to the Notice and Request for Comment published by 
the Canadian Securities Administrators (the “CSA”) on July 29, 2011, in respect of Proposed 
National Instrument 51-103 Ongoing Governance and Disclosure Requirements for Venture 
Issuers (“NI 51-103”) and proposed related consequential amendments to National Instrument 
51-102 Continuous Disclosure Obligations (“NI 51-102”) (collectively, the “Proposed 
Amendments”). We believe that in omitting to require public disclosure of voting results of 
meetings of shareholders of venture issuers, the Proposed Amendments fall short in an important 
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area for meeting the reasonable expectations of venture issuer investors. Accordingly, we would 
recommend that a requirement for disclosure analogous to Section 11.3, "Voting Results" in NI 
51-102 be added to NI 51-103.1

 
   

Currently, there is no requirement for venture issuers to disclose detailed voting outcomes of 
meetings of shareholders, unlike as is the case for issuers listed on the TSX. There is no 
persuasive reason for this situation. The additional cost to an issuer to provide this information 
would be minimal (the information already being provided to the issuer by the scrutineer of the 
shareholder meeting). Our experience suggests that this information is valuable in the context of 
contested proxy situations. There is no policy reason why the full results of shareholder meetings 
should be available to management of venture issuers but not shareholders of venture issuers. 
 
Therefore, we recommend that a requirement modelled after s. 11.3 of NI 51-102 be included in 
NI 51-103. We appreciate being given the opportunity to comment on the important and 
worthwhile initiatives contained in the Proposed Amendments. If you wish to discuss any of our 
comments, please do not hesitate to contact Mark Wilson at 416-361-4763 
(mwilson@wildlaw.ca) or James Brown at 416-361-2934 (jbrown@wildlaw.ca). 
 
Yours truly, 
 
(signed) “Mark Wilson” 
 
Wildeboer Dellelce LLP 
 

                                                 
1 In doing so, we are relying upon the definition of venture issuers as set out in NI 51-103, and, therefore, we are not 
extending our comments or recommendations to senior unlisted issuers as set out in NI 51-102. 


